SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Cabinet held on Thursday, 27 June 2013 at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT: Councillor Ray Manning (Leader of the Council)

Councillor Simon Edwards (Deputy Leader of the Council, Finance and Staffing

Portfolio Holder)

Councillors: Pippa Corney Planning Policy and Localism Portfolio Holder

Mark Howell Housing Portfolio Holder

David Whiteman- Corporate and Customer Services Portfolio Holder

Downes

Tim Wotherspoon Northstowe Portfolio Holder

Nick Wright Planning and Economic Development Portfolio Holder

Officers in attendance for all or part of the meeting:

Patrick Adams
Alex Colyer
John Garnham
Anita Goddard
Mike Hill
Caroline Hunt

Senior Democratic Services Officer
Executive Director, Corporate Services
Head of Finance, Policy & Performance
Housing Operational Services Manager
Health and Environmental Services Director
Local Development Framework Team Leader

Jean Hunter Chief Executive

Fiona McMillan Legal & Democratic Services Manager and Monitoring

Officer

Jo Mills Planning and New Communities Director

Stephen Reid Senior Planning Lawyer

Councillors David Bard, Val Barrett, Jose Hales, Lynda Harford, Tumi Hawkins, James Hockney, Peter Johnson, Janet Lockwood, Cicely Murfitt, Tony Orgee, Robin Page, Deborah Roberts, Bridget Smith, Hazel Smith, Bunty Waters and John Williams were in attendance, by invitation.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Mick Martin.

Procedural Items

1. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 3 June 2013 were agreed as a correct record.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor David Bard declared a non-pecuniary interest in item 7 of the agenda, as his wife was a trustee of the Ward's Charity in Sawston. Councillor Bard remained in the room and participated in the discussion.

Councillor Nick Wright declared a non-pecuniary interest it item 7 with regard to land along the A428 corridor as he was acquainted with those whom it affected. Following advice from the Monitoring Officer that Cabinet were being asked to put the Local Plan out to consultation, Councillor Wright remained in the room and voted on the item.

3. LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader was pleased to announce that according to the Government, major improvements to the A14 would be carried out, with a provisional start date of 2016.

PUBLIC QUESTIONS 4.

None.

SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN AND VULNERABLE ADULTS POLICY AND 5. **PROCEDURE**

Councillor Mark Howell, Housing Portfolio Holder, presented this report which invited Cabinet to agree a revised Safeguarding Children and Vulnerable Adults Policy. He recommended that an extra paragraph be added to section 2 on the responsibilities of councillors.

Councillor Howell expressed the hope that a members' champion for children would be announced shortly, but he had been unable to contact his preferred choice.

Councillor Bridget Smith recommended that details of the Council's policies on child and vulnerable adult protection be included as part of the councillors' induction process. Councillor Howell agreed that councillors should receive feedback on the status of cases that they had referred.

Cabinet

APPROVED The updated Safeguarding Children and Vulnerable Adults Policy and Procedure attached as Appendix A to the report, subject to the inclusion of a section under the heading Roles and Responsibilities listing the responsibilities of councillors.

SOUTH CAMBS LOCAL PLAN: AGREEING THE DRAFT FOR CONSULTATION 6.

Councillor Pippa Corney, Planning Policy and Localism Portfolio Holder, invited Cabinet to agree the Proposed Submission South Cambridgeshire Local Plan covering the period to 2031 for public consultation. The Plan had been discussed at the Planning Policy and Localism Portfolio Holder meetings on 21 March, 11 April and 11 June. It was noted that an additional recommendation (j) had been added following the publication of the agenda.

In response to questioning, Councillor Corney expressed confidence in the planning procedures to prevent developers from circumnavigating the correct process.

Waterbeach

Concern was expressed that delay in building homes on the site of the barracks would not sustain the village community and the viability of building a new town, especially in terms of improving the infrastructure, was questioned. Councillor James Hockney, local member for Waterbeach, confirmed that the community wanted to see the old barracks site developed and was pleased to report that the first residents were expected to move in during August. He stated that the community felt that they had been listened to and that through lobbying the proposed size of the planned new town had reduced from over 10,000 houses to 8-9,000, with a separate village identity and green separation agreed for the Farmland Museum and Denny Abbey, but this would only mitigate the impact and the village will still oppose the new town. Councillor Peter Johnson, local member for

Cabinet Thursday, 27 June 2013

Waterbeach, was concerned about the ability of the town to provide suitable improvements in infrastructure and without this the proposed new town could not be built. It was understood that the earliest development of a new town at Waterbeach could commence was over ten years away.

Bourn airfield

In response to concerns that the process was not member-led, Councillor Corney stated that the proposed development of Bourn airfield had been recommended by councillors and had been supported by some members at the recent workshops. The Local Development Framework Team Leader explained that any environmental impact assessment would have to be carried out as part of the planning application process. Stakeholders, including the Environment Agency, had been consulted with regard to this proposed development.

Councillor Tumi Hawkins expressed her opposition to the development along the A428 and stated that the proposals would mean residential housing from the Caxton Gibbet round-a-bout to Caldecote.

Sawston and Babraham

It was noted that site H/1:b land north of Babraham Road was actually in the parish of Babraham and not Sawston as stated and part of the site H/a:c land south of Babaraham Road was in Babraham and was not exclusively in Sawston as stated. It was agreed that this would be made clear in the Plan.

Councillor Tony Orgee stated that as the proposed football stadium had been rejected on the grounds of increased traffic it made sense that the proposed 540 dwellings in Sawston and Babraham be rejected on the same grounds.

Agreeing the Plan

The Local Development Framework Team Leader explained that the Council had some flexibility with regard to the way the recommendations of the Planning Inspectors were implemented, but advised that the Council cannot adopt a plan that is not "sound".

In response to questioning Councillor Corney explained that the Plan would carry forward "village frameworks" largely unchanged, following views made during the consultation. However, exception sites that delivered more affordable homes could come forward, outside frameworks.

Councillor Simon Edwards, Deputy Leader of the Council, assured councillors that their views and those of residents would be listened to, but not necessarily agreed with. The Leader permitted a resident, Mr Shane Lawrence, to speak. In response Councillor Corney explained that Cabinet were deciding whether to go out to public consultation on the Local Plan. A meeting of Full Council would be invited to approve the Plan for submission next year. It was noted that the minutes of the portfolio holder meetings which discussed the plan were or would be available on the Council's website, as were the appendices to the reports. The Council had to agree a Plan that provided a rolling 5 year supply of houses.

Cabinet

AGREED

A) The Proposed Submission South Cambridgeshire Local Plan for consultation, including the evidence base listed in the plan (Appendix A);

- B) The Proposed Submission Policies Map (Appendix B);
- **C)** To note the Draft Final Sustainability Report (Appendix C);
- **D)** To note the Duty to Cooperate Statement (Appendix D);
- To agree the Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Memorandum of Cooperation (Appendix E)
- **F)** To note the Statement of Consultation (Appendix F);
- **G)** To agree the consultation arrangements set out in paragraph 13;
- H) To agree that the Proposed Submission Local Plan housing target and plan period be used to calculate 5-year housing land supply pending adoption of the plan;
- To agree that any subsequent minor amendments and editing changes be made in consultation with the Planning Policy and Localism Portfolio Holder.
- To agree the responses to issues raised in representations received to the consultations on Issues and Options from summer 2012 and winter 2013, and the spring 2013 single issue consultation on a proposed Sawston Football Stadium which can be found in Appendix C: The Draft Final Sustainability Appraisal (Annex 1).

7. COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY (CIL): CHARGING SCHEDULE

Councillor Nick Wright, Planning and Economic Development portfolio holder, introduced this item which detailed the progress being made with regard to the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and sought approval for the Council to consult on the Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule. It was noted that the paragraph number referred to in recommendation (B) should be 40 and not 39 and the sites listed in paragraph 34, (b) should include the text "& III" after the words "Darwin Green II".

It was understood that the CIL would be non-negotiable and would replace section 106 agreements in the majority of cases, although these would remain for large developments. It was noted that current developments would continue to operate under Section 106 agreements, until the new arrangements were agreed. The aim was to introduce these charges in April 2014.

Concern was expressed that this would mean a large reduction in the charge paid by developers as the Council had been receiving excellent value for money with regard to Section 106 Agreements. It was noted that small residential developments that had been exempt from Section 106 Agreements would be covered by these new charges. It was suggested that parish councils would receive far less under these proposed arrangements than being currently received under Section 106 Agreements.

The Director of Planning and New Communities explained that supermarkets had been assessed by experts as being able to afford the charges as laid out in paragraph 40, whilst other businesses could not and so were exempt.

Cabinet

AGREED

- A) To note the interim viability report attached as Appendix A to the report
- B) To approve the Community Infrastructure Levy Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule (PDCS) shown in paragraph 40 of the report for consultation under the emerging Local Plan.

8. PROVISIONAL OUTTURN 2012/13 AND UNSPENT BUDGET ROLL-OVERS

Councillor Simon Edwards, Finance and Staffing Portfolio Holder, presented this report which provided Cabinet with a provisional outturn position statement on the General Fund, Housing Revenue Account and Capital Expenditure and to consider requests for budget rollovers from 2012-13 to 2013-14.

Councillor Mark Howell, Housing Portfolio Holder, warned that bed and breakfast charges were likely to continue to increase. He was happy to confirm that there had been no problems with the recruitment of Sheltered Housing staff. The Home Improvement Agency were planning to recruit their own Occupational Therapist to carry out referrals.

Councillor Manning congratulated staff on the returns achieved on the Council's investments, which were £195,800 more than expected and compared favourably with those of other authorities.

Cabinet

AGREED to

- A) Note the provisional outturn position as stated in Appendix A;
- **B)** Approve the use of approximately £48,000 of identified savings to fund the purchase of cameras on refuse vehicles.

The Finance and Staffing Portfolio Holder

APPROVED the additional capital and revenue budget rollovers totalling £118,940, as listed in **Appendix B**, to be carried forward into the 2013-14 financial year.

9. STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER 2013/14: QUARTER 1

David Whiteman-Downes, Corporate and Customer Services Portfolio Holder, presented this report which invited Cabinet to review the current risks affecting the Council and approve the Strategic Risk Register.

STR24, HRA Business Plan

It was agreed that the Likelihood score for the above risk should be 3 (possible) not 2 (unlikely), as the Government had not given a guarantee that Councils would not be asked to take on additional debt.

STR12, Supported Housing

It was agreed that the Impact score for the above risk should be 3 (medium) and not 2 (low), as the Council was going out to tender with Cambridgeshire County Council.

STR03, Illegal Traveller encampments or developments

It was agreed that whilst the Council looked set to exceed its target 85 pitches, the Likelihood score should be amended to 3 (possible) not the recommended 2 (unlikely) in the report, as illegal encampments could occur at any time and it was unclear if the number of new pitches would meet the demand from the different traveller groups.

It was suggested that dealing effectively with risks could have a positive effect on the Council. It was noted that the review of the Strategic Risk Register would form part of the quarterly financial and performance monitoring report in future, Cabinet being in an ideal position to provide an overview.

ı. ~	h	-	\sim t
Ca	IJ	п	Ηı

AGREED	To approve the Strategic Risk Register in Appendix A and matrix at Appendix B, subject to the amendment of the likelihood of risk STR03 Illegal Traveller encampments from 2 to 3.
	Standing Items

10. UPDATES FROM CABINET MEMBERS APPOINTED TO OUTSIDE BODIES

None.

11. REPORTS FROM CABINET MEMBERS ATTENDING PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS

Nick Wright reported that he had recently attended a meeting of Papworth Everard Parish Council.

12. REPORTS FROM MEMBER CHAMPIONS

A report from Sue Ellington, Health and Wellbeing Champion, was circulated.

The Meeting ended at 4.30 p.m.